
Yemen: UN verifies nearly 1,500 boys
recruited for use in armed conflict

28 February 2017 – The United Nations human rights office today urged all
warring parties in Yemen to immediately release child soldiers, noting that
the UN has verified the recruitment of 1,476 children, all boys, between 26
March 2015 and 31 January 2017.

“The numbers are likely to be much higher as most families are not willing to
talk about the recruitment of their children, for fear of reprisals,” Ravina
Shamdasani, spokesperson for the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human
Rights (OHCHR), told reporters at the regular bi-weekly press briefing in
Geneva.

She said her Office received numerous reports of the recruitment of children
in Yemen for use in the armed conflict, mostly by the Popular Committees
affiliated with the Houthis.

Since 2015, the southern Arabian nation has been in a conflict between forces
loyal to President Abdrabbuh Mansour Hadi and those allied to the Houthi
rebel movement.

Just last week, OHCHR received new reports of children who were recruited
without the knowledge of their families.

“Children under the age of 18 often join the fighting after either being
misled or attracted by promises of financial rewards or social status. Many
are then quickly sent to the front lines of the conflict or tasked with
manning checkpoints,” Ms. Shamdasani said.

She reminded all parties to the conflict that the recruitment and use of
children in armed conflict is strictly forbidden by international human
rights law and international humanitarian law, and when concerning cases of
recruitment of children under fifteen may amount to a war crime.

The conflict in Yemen has, between March 2015 and 23 February 2017, led to
4,667 civilian deaths and 8,180 injured civilians.

At the same briefing, Christophe Boulierac, spokesperson for the UN
Children’s Fund (UNICEF), said that every 10 minutes, a child under the age
of five died in Yemen from preventable diseases such diarrhoea, pneumonia or
measles, because the health system is on the verge of collapse. Some 50 per
cent of the health facilities in the country were not functioning.

“The rate of severe acute malnutrition in children under five had tripled
between 2014 and 2016. There are currently approximately 2.2 million
malnourished children in the country, including 462,000 children suffering
from severe acute malnutrition,” he said.
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South Sudan: UN official calls for
unfettered relief access to avert
further catastrophe

28 February 2017 – With hundreds of thousands in need of assistance in
famine-struck parts of South Sudan and rising insecurity hampering relief
work, a senior United Nations relief official in the country has called on
all parties to ensure that humanitarians have immediate, safe and unhindered
access across the nation.

&#8220The people of South Sudan are suffering beyond measure. [The famine]
represents only the most extreme tip of the iceberg of needs in this
country,&#8221 said Eugene Owusu, the Humanitarian Coordinator in the
country, in a news release issued by the UN Office of the Coordination of
Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA).

On 20 February, famine was formally declared in parts of the country. A
formal declaration means people have already started dying of hunger.

&#8220To avert further catastrophe, it is imperative that humanitarians are
able to act swiftly and robustly,&#8221 Mr. Owusu underlined.

The UN official’s call follows a series of recent events which have hampered
humanitarian operations and placed civilians at risk. For instance, during
clashes in Jonglei state, humanitarian compounds were looted by armed actors
and community members; and 28 humanitarian workers were forced to relocate
from Mayendit County, one of the two counties hit by famine in Unity state,
due to insecurity.

Aid workers were also denied access last week to key locations outside of
Lainya town, in Central Equatoria, where tens of thousands of people in need
have not been reached with aid in months.

RELATED: Famine declared in region of South Sudan &#8211 UN

&#8220I implore all parties to this conflict to uphold their responsibilities
under international humanitarian law, place the plight of the people first,
give aid workers unfettered access, and protect civilians,&#8221 Mr. Owusu
added.

&#8220Time is of the essence, and lives are in the balance, so it is critical
that these words be translated into concrete actions on the ground
immediately.&#8221

The news release also noted that President of South Sudan provided
reassurances that all humanitarian organizations will have unimpeded access
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to needy populations across the country.

According to OCHA, insecurity and lack of access have complicated an already
worrying situation: more than 100,000 people face starvation in the famine-
declared parts of the country, and a further one million are on the brink of
famine. There are also fears that by the height of the lean season in July,
some 5.5 million people could face severe food insecurity across the country.

Additionally, since December 2013, about 3.4 million people have been
displaced, including about 1.5 million who fled as refugees to neighbouring
countries.

Against this backdrop, humanitarian organizations have appealed urgent funds
to respond to the escalating crisis, with $1.6 billion required to provide
life-saving assistance and protection to some 5.8 million people across South
Sudan in 2017.

Kosovo: Talks between Belgrade and
Pristina are ‘essential’ to peace, UN
envoy tells Security Council

27 February 2017 – There is no alternative to dialogue, the head of the
United Nations peacekeeping mission in Kosovo today told the Security
Council, citing the importance of high-level talks between Belgrade and
Pristina, and calling for continued international engagement to maintain
peace and stability in Kosovo and the wider Balkans region.

Addressing the Council, Zahir Tanin, the head of the UN Interim
Administration Mission in Kosovo (UNMIK) said the resumption of high-level
dialogue between Belgrade, and Pristina was an &#8220essential step&#8221 to
chart a path out of a deteriorating situation and to publicly reconfirm their
commitment to work together.

&#8220Stability in Kosovo, normalization of relations between Pristina and
Belgrade, are part of the wider effort to improve stability in the Western
Balkans,&#8221 said Mr. Tanin, who is also the Special Representative of the
Secretary-General in Kosovo.

He urged the 15 Council’s members to &#8220hold leaders to their words&#8221
to maintain &#8220a sincere and consistent&#8221 commitment to dialogue,
implement the agreements reached and avoid making statements which threaten
the potential of progress to be made.

Mr. Tanin also highlighted also the international expectations of Pristina
and Belgrade: non-confrontation, resolving issues through dialogue, and
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placing the objective improvement of the lives of people ahead of more
limited and parochial calculations.

The statement comes as Belgrade is engaged in a political campaign for the
presidential elections scheduled for April.

The senior UN official warned against allowing electoral politics to disrupt
vital processes and progress: &#8220Normalization of relations,
reconciliation, and justice all belong to that broader horizon.&#8221

Among other issues in his presentation to the Council, Mr. Tanin noted the
importance of improving the social and economic situation in Kosovo. He
underlined that &#8220addressing unemployment, making progress in the rule of
law and fighting corruption remain central for all people in Kosovo.&#8221

At the very start of his speech, Mr. Tanin expressed his profound sadness at
the passing of Ambassador Vitaly Churkin, the Representative of Russia to the
United Nations, who died suddenly last week.

Families report skyrocketing food
prices, dire conditions in western
Mosul – UN agency

27 February 2017 – The United Nations food relief agency today said it is
extremely concerned about the humanitarian situation facing more than 750,000
people living in dire conditions in the western sections of Iraq’s Mosul
city, where fighting is taking place between the Government forces and
Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant (ISIL/Da’esh) terrorists.

&#8220We are hearing from some families that food has drastically risen in
price and is unaffordable. In extreme cases, people cannot access food at
all,&#8221 said the World Food Programme’s (WFP) Iraq Representative and
Country Director, Sally Haydock, in a news release.

&#8220We appeal to all parties to the conflict to facilitate immediate and
unimpeded humanitarian access to all Iraqis in need of assistance,&#8221 Ms.
Haydock added, noting that WFP is monitoring the frontlines and remains ready
to provide immediate food assistance as soon as families can be reached
safely.

Through telephone interviews, many distressed families said that food was
unaffordable, while others said they could not access food at all.

&#8220The situation is unbelievable,&#8221 reported a 46-year-old man from
inside the city. &#8220There is no food, no clean water, no gas for heating,
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no medicine and no services.&#8221

So far, WFP has provided ready-to-eat food for over 6,000 people who have
fled villages to the south of western Mosul. Most have made their way to
Hamam Al Alil, Qayyarah Jeda’a and Haj Ali camps. WFP has enough food in
stock to cover the immediate needs of 770,000 people who reside in western
Mosul.

The military offensive to oust ISIL from Mosul began on 17 October 2016. The
Government has since retaken eastern Mosul.

In related news, the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR)
has reported that alongside its partners, it has provided legal assistance to
help more than two and a half thousand Iraqis displaced as a result of the
Mosul offensive receive new civil identity cards and other documents that
were lost, damaged or destroyed as they fled their homes seeking safety.

As many as 49 per cent of displaced Iraqis interviewed by UNHCR protection
partners were found to need help in getting new civil documentation, as many
families lost documents or had their papers damaged as they fled conflict
zones. Other families were told that birth and marriage documents, which had
been issued when their areas were under the control of armed groups, were not
legally recognized by the Iraqi Government and needed replacement.

&#8220It took considerable time and effort to help displaced families with
new documentation,&#8221 said Bruno Geddo, UNHCR’s Representative in Iraq.
&#8220Our teams and partners have had to adopt some innovative methods and
advocate tirelessly in order to get around some of the difficulties and
lengthy bureaucratic requirements&#8221, he said, citing the agency’s ongoing
efforts to assist thousands of people who have been in &#8220legal
limbo.&#8221

UN health agency announces list of
bacteria for which new antibiotics are
urgently needed

27 February 2017 – The United Nations health agency today published its
first-ever catalogue of antibiotic-resistant bacteria that pose the greatest
threat to human health.

The list of priority pathogens consisting of 12 families of bacteria was
drawn up to guide and promote research and development (R&D) of new
antibiotics, as part of the World Health Organization (WHO)’s efforts to
address growing global resistance to antimicrobial medicines.
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&#8220This list is a new tool to ensure R&D responds to urgent public health
needs,&#8221 said Marie-Paule Kieny, WHO’s Assistant Director-General for
Health Systems and Innovation in a news release.

&#8220Antibiotic resistance is growing, and we are fast running out of
treatment options. If we leave it to market forces alone, the new antibiotics
we most urgently need are not going to be developed in time,&#8221 she
warned.

The list highlights in particular the threat of ‘gram-negative’ bacteria that
are resistant to multiple antibiotics. These bacteria have built-in abilities
to find new ways to resist treatment and can pass along genetic material that
allows other bacteria to become drug-resistant as well.

The WHO list is divided into three categories according to the urgency of
need for new antibiotics: critical, high and medium priority.

Priority 1: CRITICAL

Acinetobacter baumannii, carbapenem-resistant
Pseudomonas aeruginosa, carbapenem-resistant
Enterobacteriaceae, carbapenem-resistant, ESBL-producing

The most critical group of all includes multidrug resistant bacteria that
pose a particular threat in hospitals, nursing homes, and among patients
whose care requires devices such as ventilators and blood catheters. They
include Acinetobacter, Pseudomonas and various Enterobacteriaceae, including
Klebsiella, E. coli, Serratia, and Proteus. They can cause severe and often
deadly infections such as bloodstream infections and pneumonia.

These bacteria have become resistant to a large number of antibiotics,
including carbapenems and third generation cephalosporins &#8211 the best
available antibiotics for treating multi-drug resistant bacteria.

G20 health experts will meet this week in Berlin. The list is intended to
spur governments to put in place policies that incentivize basic science and
advanced R&D by both publicly funded agencies and the private sector
investing in new antibiotic discovery.

While more R&D is vital, alone, it cannot solve the problem. To address
resistance, there must also be better prevention of infections and
appropriate use of existing antibiotics in humans and animals, as well as
rational use of any new antibiotics that are developed in future.


